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   The Uniting Church in Australia

 
Synod of Queensland

Synod Ecumenical Relations Committee

Report of Meeting 7th August 2008
WELCOME & OPENING PRAYERS: Anne welcomed everyone to the meeting and especially Jock Dunbar, representing Trinity students, to his first meeting. Anne then constituted the meeting with a reading from Philippians 1 followed by prayer
PRESENT: Anne Hulbert, David Pitman, Ray Richmond, Dorothy Demack, Jock Dunbar, 
Peter Lockhart, Andrew Johnson, Graham Beattie, Neil Ballment

APOLOGIES:  Bob Harriman, Paul Walton, Don Whebell
ECUMENICAL CATCH-UPS: 

· Dorothy shared that Tanya Richards visited the churches in Rockhampton where among other activities she was guest speaker for Week of Prayer for Christian Unity. Tanya also spoke at local schools on Christian World Service. 
· David spoke on behalf of other Christian churches at the World Youth Day Event in Roma Parklands, commenting on the high level of energy among the young pilgrims. 
· Anne shared how Albert Street Uniting Church participated in the Youth Day celebrations. 
· Ray reported on a visit from Bernard Brandon Scott a US New Testament scholar from Churches of Christ background who spoke at the West End for the Progressive Spirituality Network. 
· Graham spoke about the ecumenical initiatives on the Downs especially those involving the Catholic Churches connection with other churches
BUSINESS:
1. SPECIAL MEETING [See also below: Item 9,’Report to Synod’]

The Special Meeting of the SERC on 24th July 2008 finalised the Report to Synod. Following the previous meeting, Andrew, Graham and Peter undertook work on the first Draft of the Report and Proposals. Anne subsequently proof-read the Draft. Andrew referred top some amended wording on the final Draft – specifically some minor grammatical corrections, specifically the insertion of commas.
The General Secretary advised a change to the proposed By-law Q2.7.4(a) to read:


(ii) up to ten members to be appointed by Synod, after receiving from the 
Committee any recommendations regarding nominations.

After an e-mail conversation, the General Secretary agreed to a suggestion by Andrew that the proposed changes to the By-laws be prefaced by:


subject to ratification by the Synod Legal Reference Committee
2. CONVERSATION ON EPISKOPE: 



The Appendix contains the account of this part of the June SERC Meeting.

3. REPRESENTATIVE ON WORKING GROUP ON RELATIONSHIPS WITH OTHER FAITHS: 



Since the Meeting, Revd Heather Griffin has agreed to take up this role 
4.
WCC STATEMENT: Called to be the One Church: 

Ray will give this attention when time permits. Don to contact Sandy Yule at CUWG and Glenine Hamlyn at QCT to ascertain if any study guides have been produced for congregations to explore the Statement. Neither Sandy nor Glenine have 
any knowledge of study guides being produced for this. It would seem then, that what Ray 
can produce will serve that purpose.
5. QUEENSLAND CHURCHES TOGETHER:


Graham Beattie advised that he will step down from his role as a member of the 
QCT Council. Andrew accepted nomination to the role.
7.       GATHERING WITH MUSLIM FRIENDS: Prior to the meeting, Mohamad Abdalla’s PA sent this e-mail:



Dr Abdalla has asked me to response to your email on his behalf.  He would be pleased to 

get together with you and your members, and has asked if you would like to propose 

some suitable dates for the meeting.


Peter indicated that he thought the Catholics had also met with members of Kuraby Mosque and asked whether we should be meeting with the Muslims on an ecumenical basis. Anne will check with Margaret whether the Catholics have met and David suggested it also be raised at the next QCT Executive meeting. We also agreed to ask that Don checks with Mohamad the appropriateness of relating with them ecumenically. The meeting expressed a desire to meet with the Muslims on an ecumenical basis if possible but with the intention of keeping meetings organic and relational rather than institutional with either UC or Catholics taking a co-ordinating role – we are not proposing the establishment of a new structure (eg a commission within QCT)

8. DIRECTIONS AND GOALS FOR SERC:
At the July meeting of the SERC, Graham led us through a discussion of this, having previously e-mailed a document written for the Synod’s 2003 Intentional Missional 
Strategy A Future with Heart and Soul to provide a context for the discussion. The 
following points and questions emerged from the discussion: 

(i) The Church needs to be more aware than it seems to be of the real missional situation it has to face in the world;

(ii) SERC needs to be aware of where it is heading before we go to Synod with resolutions;

(iii) A study of the Trilateral Questions addressed to the Anglican, Lutheran and Uniting Churches in Chris Mostert’s paper has importance that needs to be acknowledged;

(iv) What are 2 or 3 things that emerge from our discussion about the revisions to the Synod’s SERC By-laws?
(v) The ‘Future with Heart and Soul’ paper needs strengthening in the area of ecumenism – but see page 4, where ‘ecumenical congregations’ are among suggestions for exploring new models of congregational life.
(vi) The term ‘an ecumenical culture’ needs to be explored – what can it mean for the church in the mission of:
· Congregations?

· Synods?

· Presbyteries?

(vii) The key questions:

· What is the Gospel?
· For whom does Jesus Christ live?
· What is the mission of the Church in today’s world?
· What would a be a new, fresh organic approach to the ecumenical 
vision for the present and the future – and is not locked into past 
understandings?
(viii) Biblical material that needs to be re-visited and explored afresh by the church:
· John 17 – Jesus’ ‘High Priestly Prayer’
· The emphasis God’s embracing of the whole Creation in unity and love 
in the Gospel according to John.
· Similar emphases that are in Paul’s letters, eg., Colossians, Ephesians, 
1 & 2 Corinthians;
(ix) The Basis of Union expresses the ecumenical vision that brought the Uniting Church into being. How is that vision to be re-captured and expressed afresh in our time? How do we close the gap between its ideal of a united and uniting church [with a commitment to ‘seek union with other churches’] and the reality of little that seems to have moved in that direction since 1977? Is that call for union a ‘sunset clause’ because it appears to have failed? 

Out of all that, it appears that there is plenty of scope for creating and promoting discussion-starters for Congregations aimed at promoting vision for unity-in-mission that emerges from the New Testament and the Basis of Union.

9. 
REPORT TO SYNOD:

Andrew advised that the Business Committee has given SERC 20 mins for presenting the Report and Introduction to the proposals together with opportunity for the Proposals to be engaged as part of a small group session with determination on the Proposals occurring later in the Synod process. SERC identified the need to:

a) 
Determine how it will present the Report & Proposals

b)
Brief the Small Group Convener & Facilitation Group Convener on how best to process the issue in small groups.

a)  
To comprise general reporting on the Committee’s work, exploration of the ‘Ecumenical Question’, and speaking to the Proposals and make provision for 5 minutes of questions for clarification.

b)
The Small Group Work to address the proposed Interreligious Brief – Is it appropriate for Qld Synod to address this concerns and if so should SERC be the Committee to do it


Resolved that a small group comprising Anne (convener), Peter and Andrew work on a 
strategy for presentation of the Report and Proposals to Synod and bring their 
recommendations to the next meeting. 

10. INDUCTION  PROCESS: 
Peter offered to induct Jock who said his questions/concerns are around how to establish local ecumenical and interfaith relationships. SERC agreed to the principal that whenever a new member joins the Committee s/he be provided with the last annual report, the Committee’s By Laws plus a list of members and a Committee member volunteers to induct the new person and spend time discussing the Committee’s work. David suggested also that a folder be prepared by the Secretary including key papers together with reference to the Committee’s website. 

Resolved that the issue of ‘corresponding members’ be included on the next 
agenda, especially as the By Laws limit membership to 10.

11. WEBSITE: 


The only addition since last meeting was the Report of the June SERC Meeting
At the February Meeting, we began a discussion about possibilities of:
· our producing a Newsletter. Anne and I had a meeting with Margaret Naylon and Geoff Hoyte and the process doing a joint Anglican-Catholic-Uniting Church ecumenical newsletter has begun. Items are being collated and sent to the Catholic Commission, who will arrange for the editing and production work to be done.
· A quarterly insert for Journey, highlighting ecumenical news and stories. We can send them in: hopefully they will be published
· An edition of Journey focussing on The Ecumenical Question. Conversation with Bruce Mullan indicate that this will be possible next June. 
12.
EXTENDED MEETING:  

Dorothy explained Victoria Synod’s ERC’s initiative in calling a gathering of all UC people involved in any form of ecumenical relationships. Committee resolved to retain this on the agenda for consideration following Synod’s reception of SERC’s Report. David suggested each table group to have a form for people to provide names and contact details of those interested in ecumenical matters. These names could provide the basis for such a forum, as proposed in this item.
13.     GENERAL BUSINESS:
 

Peter reported on conversation from Faith & Unity Working Group development of articles/issues re environmental issues with view to starting a new Christians in Dialogue study resource. Members are encouraged to forward relevant material to Peter. 

14. CONCLUSION: Anne concluded the meeting at 2.15pm with prayer, including prayer for Pam.
DATES FOR MEETINGS IN 2008:


October 2



December 4


Meetings commence at noon with a BYO lunch and conclude at about 3.00pm
Grace and peace
Don Whebell

Secretary
13 August 2008
APPENDIX 
FROM THE JUNE 2008 SERC MEETING REPORT
CONVERSATION ON EPISKOPE:

The Assistant General Secretary of Synod, Revd Carol Bennett, was with us to take us through a conversation on the Chris Mostert paper, Re Chris Mostert‘s paper, An Ordered Ministry for an Apostolic Church. The paper is the current ‘Feature Article’ on our website.

Carol’s presentation was by PowerPoint.  Viewing the slides is a good way to appreciating the content of Carol’s summary of Mostert’s paper and the questions it poses for the churches.

The PowerPoint slides will be sent to you by e-mail with this Report. 
Questions and points raised in the conversation:

(i) How do we help the Synod to face the questions that Mostert raises in his paper?

(ii) There is a need for renewal in our theology of Ordination – by congregational members, 

A selection from Carol’s PowerPoint presentation:


Mostert argues that:

· The church must regain a more robust view of ministerial office and the authority inherent in it. 

· More careful and differentiated work is needed on the relation between the church’s ordered ministry and the gifted ministries (services) of all other members of the church.

· Need to learn again how to take the church’s apostolic character (and apostolic character of the church’s ministry) seriously.
The ordained ministry is for the general ministry of the church through:

· Safeguarding the faith and unity of the Church

· Embodying the Church’s essential ministries (Word, sacrament and service)

· Equipping members of the Church for their ministries.

Beyond doing rather than being:

· Speaks of the ordained person being in a new relationship with the Church. (1994 Report Ordination and Ministry in the Uniting Church)


“This relational emphasis cuts through irresolvable arguments between so 
called ‘functional’ and ‘ontological’ views of ordained ministry.” (2008 Draft Brief 
Statement on Ordination)

 “It follows that an instrumental understanding of ministry is inadequate; ‘doing 
the job’ of a minister does not necessarily mean that a person should be 
ordained.” (2008 Brief Statement on Ordination)


Is this a UCA response to concerns about lay presidency? 



Note: the Draft Assembly 2008 ‘Brief Statement on Ordination’ is the 

Appendix to this Report.
Australian Catholic theologian John Collins:

· Work is influential in ecclesiological life of our dialogue partners

· Focus of work is on understanding of diakonia 
· Offers an alternative translation of diakon as “sharing the word” (Mark 10:45, Acts 6:1-4)

· Collins’ thesis changes the focus from “what is done” to “for whom is it done” and “why is it done”

· Range of meaning behind diakonia includes “apostle”, “slave” (doulas) i.e. mission as well as ministry.
It was also noted that the CUWG’s Conference theme this year will be: Episkope: Theology, Polity and Practice in the UCA
.
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